29th August 2002 

Ms Lisa Vango 

Strategy & Corporate Transactions Manager

Ofgem

9 Millbank

London

SW1P 3GE

Dear Ms Vango

Ofgem Consultation on the Regulatory Issues arising from the creation of National Grid Transco. 

British Gas is pleased to have an opportunity to respond to the consultation about Regulatory Issues arising from the merger of National Grid Group plc and Lattice Group plc to create National Grid Transco plc (NGT).

We believe that there are a number of significant regulatory issues arising from this merger and we are concerned that Ofgem may not have taken into account the full extent of the detriment to the markets that may arise. It is our view that there are some circumstances where there are opportunities for NGT to capitalise on the regulatory arbitrage between the two regulatory frameworks. We believe that Ofgem should be expressing concern about the need to correct these potential defects at the earliest opportunity.

We recognise that Ofgem may take the view that in some areas it will be easier to address the matter under a regulatory review based on hard data after the new business structure of NGT is properly established. However, there are other areas where Ofgem must identify at this early stage that there will be a need for a further review. 

One example of this is the possible perverse interaction of the incentive regime on Transco as SO for the gas network and on NGC as operator of the National Grid. The current incentive regime allows for limited ‘over-recovery’ as an incentive in given circumstances, and it will be possible for NGT to manipulate the performance between the two systems in order to optimise the commercial balance between the upside in one system and the downside in another. 

We note that Ofgem have indicated that the NGC SO incentives will be reviewed for April 2003, and that this next review will be expanded in scope. We believe that Ofgem should also write into the (almost) final Transco SO regime that this may also be subject to further review in April 2003, in order to ensure consistency across the combined business.

Secondly we believe that there are some important aspects relating to system balancing that must be recognised and addressed. We note that Ofgem express a view (paragraph. 2.11) that there will be an immediate benefit to consumers through reduced balancing costs. However, paragraph 2.4 refers to the responses to the previous consultation from system users who have expressed an opposite view.

There can be no question about the ability of NGT to decide which system to balance at the expense of the other. These decisions will be commercially optimised and will therefore be likely to be considered as efficient to NGT.  The effect on the system users may not be positive and the outcome will always depend on whether the users are equally exposed on either or both networks. The consequence could be that additional imbalance charges are incurred in one network to the expense of the shippers, suppliers and ultimately the customers of that form of energy, while those on the other network (being a different collection of parties) receive the benefits.  
We suggest that Ofgem should be providing assurance to the industry that this potential problem has been recognised and that Ofgem will be seeking evidence of unsatisfactory behaviour in this area. We do not suggest that any solution should be promulgated at this stage but that Ofgem should clearly identify a process for review.

We also suggest that there are some concerns about asymmetry of information, as identified in our original response to the consultation on the proposed merger. We believe that the advance information that is available to NGT about unplanned network constraints will be of significant commercial advantage, enabling NGT to modify their trading behaviour in the ‘other’ market, i.e. the OCM market or the Power Balancing Market. We do not agree with the views of NGC and Transco reported in paragraphs 2.9 and 2.10.

We note the reference to the revision of the financial ring-fencing and the intention to bring them into line with those for the electricity distribution businesses.  However, we would like to understand Ofgem’s rationale for this being the baseline before agreeing it is appropriate as we currently cannot see why this would be the case.

Finally, on the matter of management focus, we note that National Grid and Lattice have suggested that the fact that the GB regulated business would account for a large proportion of NGT’s revenues should provide some re-assurance in this area. We suggest that this situation might change significantly if Transco were to dispose of a significant proportion of the local distribution networks, a prospect that has been addressed in another consultation from Ofgem. 

We suggest that in bringing forward the proposals to modify the NGC and Transco Licences Ofgem should further clarify the need for, and scope of, further regulatory reviews that will be required in order to re-assure the industry that these concerns are being addressed.

Yours sincerely,

John D Lang

Regulatory Strategy Manager

